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Dear Colleagues,

Welcome to our latest edition of the LMC’s electronic newsletter. We hope you find the information it contains useful.  
C

ommittee News
Role of the Committee

We have one Committee which fulfils two functions and occasionally we are asked what is the difference between the functions of the GP Subcommittee and the LMC.   Both roles are detailed below.

1. The GP Subcommittee together with the Hospital Subcommittee of the Area Medical Committee is recognised in statue as part of the advisory structure to the Board on service delivery. 

2. The LMC has a medico-political role as the representative body for contractual issues. 

LMCs have been in existed in one form or another since 1912 and our centenary is next year.  Constituents might be interested to know that our first chairman was Dr Ebenezer Duncan who served from 1912 to13.  It is also surprising how little has changed over the century, reducing prescribing and midwifery services seem to be a recurrent theme!  If anyone is interested we have minutes from 1913 in the office archives (although a bit staid) however, it is surprising how often our archives do come in handy especially when a challenge might be needed. 

Over the years the LMC has been involved in many projects.  How many people remember that the concept of health centres started in Greater Glasgow?  GEMS OOHs also operated in its early career from the LMC offices and it was the dedication and high quality of service delivery from GG GPs and their commitment to GEMS that saw the service taken over by the Board in its entirety when the new contract started in 2004.   

LMC Limited
On 7th November 2011 Glasgow LMC was registered as a limited liability company.  The new constitution which our constituents agreed in 2010 became Glasgow Local Medical Committee Limited’s articles of association.   The Executive Committee now acts as the Board of Directors of the new limited company.  The move to limited liability status followed advice from GPC lawyers and the vast majority of LMCs across the UK are now limited with the remainder set to do so in the coming months.   GPs and their staff will not find any change in the running of the LMC office or the service we provide, but your elected representatives now have an added degree of protection. Like its predecessors the LMC continues to develop and grow to meet the challenges of the ever changing world we now operate in.

LMC and GP Subcommittee Elections 

Elections to the LMC/GP Subcommittee take place in early January 2012. Nic Zappia, General Manager Primary Care Support will once again act as returning officer and will oversee the election process.  Can we ask any GP who wishes to stand for the Committee to complete and return their nomination forms by the cut-off date?  Any nominations received after the cut-off will not be accepted. The LMC medical secretaries will be happy to have a chat about the role and work of the LMC and GP Subcommittee with any GP interested in standing for the Committee.
BMA Scottish Council

Drs Georgina Brown, Douglas Colville and Alan McDevitt have been elected to BMA Scottish Council and our congratulations to all three for being elected as Greater Glasgow and Clyde representatives.
BMA Committee for Equality and Diversity
Congratulations to Dr Georgina Brown our vice-chair who has been elected as the Chair of the BMA’s Equalities and Diversity Committee. 
C

hanges to the Performer’s List
Please be aware that from 21st December 2011 any new GPs partners joining a practice have to have undergone a Protecting Vulnerable Groups Scheme check.  PVG replaces Disclosure Scotland and it is expected that over the next three years every clinician will have undergone a PVG check. There is remains some uncertainty around practice staff e.g. receptionists and administrative staff with little patient contact and sessional GPs who undertake locum work.  However, the Scottish General Practitioners Committee (SGPC) will be drafting guidance once talks with the department have been finalised.  
I

nformation Sharing
SGPC and RCGP have now approved a proposal to allow ECS access in outpatient and inpatient settings to allow medicine reconciliation.  This should only be possible where there is secure identity of who is looking at the data, access view is based on role and when the clinician is looking after the patient (who has been referred to them).  Technical solutions to maintain the secure approval are now being explored.  

G

PASS has moved on
 As we approach the New Year, we believe virtually all practices will now have moved from GPASS.  Some would say GPASS has never been so popular (!) and we couldn’t let this moment pass without tribute to GPASS and all those who created it and supported us in using it.  It did serve us well and now is respectfully retired.

E

MIS Migration

The EMIS migration project is almost complete. Only 3 practices remain and they will be migrated in early January. It has been a lot of work for both GP practices and also for the Board's IT team. The migration has not been without hiccups over the past 18 months but it is clear that practices have organised themselves very well indeed and have worked well with IT support over this very challenging period of time.
With the end of migrations in sight, 2012 will be a year for developing and improving the EMIS system and it is important for all EMIS users that requests for change are fed back through to the SNUG. Information is available online at: www.snughealth.org.uk/
 

L

ablinks

The Lablinks function is now available for EMIS and the roll out process is currently underway. Over 60 practices are now receiving lab results from SCI Store directly into their EMIS system. Other practices who have expressed an interest to the IT department are now in the pipeline to have this functionality switched on. The feedback from practices that have this function is very positive indeed. Having lab results coming into EMIS fully READ coded with values is both faster and more efficient for practices and removes the need for data coders in the practice to enter lab results manually.

 

E

DT & Docman

Electronic Document Transfer (EDT) is a new system that will allow letters to be sent electronically from hospitals directly into the practices' Docman system. The new system should be available in the first half of 2012 and will enable practices to receive hospital communication directly into Docman in the TIF format and ready for Workflow. For paperless practices this will mean that letters should arrive quicker and scanning mountains of letters should be a thing of the past.

R

eports, Certificates, Reports
Pantomime Certificates
We get a lot of questions about this subject and this is advice from our September 2010 e-news which hasn’t changed. Please also note that as this is a service that is not provided for under the NHS a charge can be made.

It is that time of year again and just a reminder that MDDUS advice is that GPs should not certify that someone is ‘fit to undertake’.  The following is advice given to Lothian LMC in 2006 and the still applies today.  The Defence Union advised Lothian that "it was not acceptable for a doctor to give a guarantee that the individual was fit - however if the patient suffered from a condition to which a particular form of exercise would be detrimental, then the patient should be advised".  

If you feel you wish to provide such a certificate (pantomime, television performances, exercise, join a gym etc.) it is suggested that you make a simple statement such as “I know of no medical reason why patient x should not do activity y, based on the information currently available to me”.  

Certificates for Administration of Medication in Schools and Nurseries

Another area that causes angst is requests for prescriptions/certificates to allow medicines to be administered in schools and nurseries. Please be aware that schools and nurseries are now able to administer medication without the need of a GP prescription or letter.  The new National Care Standards for Early Education and Childcare Up to the Age of 16 now apply and in its section on Health and Wellbeing standard three is detailed. Under bullet point 6 is the statement “You can be confident that the service has a clear policy and guidelines on the use, storage and administration of medication and that staff are suitably trained to carry these out.  The service makes sure that written consent is given by parents and carers for the use or administration of medication provided by them”.

There is therefore no need for a GP prescription or letter to allow the administration of medicines and written consent from the parent or carer is all that is required in these circumstances.  A template letter is available on the information page of the LMC website which you can download and amend for your use.  
Care Commission Medical Forms

We have been contacted by practices concerned about letters they have been asked to sign off for patients being offered employment in nurseries.  A number of years ago SGPC and the Care Commission agreed a simple form to meet the requirements of the care commission with regard to people being employed in care facilities.  This form can be downloaded from the info page on the LMC website.

This is the only form that GPs need to sign to meet Care Commission requirements and it still remains at your discretion.  We would strongly suggest that GPs do not sign any declaration other than that agreed with the Care Commission.  Please note that as a private service GPs can charge a fee for this and it is normally the patient who would be liable for any cost.  

P

ractice Nurse Indemnity
Following the Royal College of Nursing (RCN) announcement that indemnity cover for work undertaken by practice nurses as part of their employment will no longer be provided by the RCN indemnity scheme, the General Practitioner’s Committee (GPC) again remind practices to check their indemnity arrangements to ensure that the work carried out by their practice nurses and all practice staff is appropriately covered.  © GPC News 

C

laire Wand Fund

If any GP would like to undertake research, or study for something that will improve their practice, or the wider community, then the Claire Wand Fund may be able to pay for some or all of the costs. Application to the Trustees is simple and the process will make it clear whether the Fund is likely to support you or not. This is a fund for GPs and is open to every GP. Go to the Claire Wand Fund website to find out whether you are able to access this money set aside for GPs to improve their education for the benefit of patients. © GPC News 
B

MA Research Grants 2012

The BMA was among the first of the professional bodies to award grants and prizes to encourage and further medical research. Today, around ten research grants are administered under the auspices of the Board of Science, all funded by past bequests to the BMA. Grants totalling approximately £500,000 are awarded annually. Applications are invited from medical practitioners and/or research scientists and are for either research in progress or prospective research. 

The 2012 research grants will be available to apply for online on the BMA website from 13 December this year. The application deadline is 16 March 2012. 
Subject specifications for each grant vary. For example, in 2012, research areas range from rheumatism and arthritis, cardiovascular disease and cancer to the uptake of preventative measures and the use of information and communication technologies in medicine. For more information on the grants on offer in 2012 and details of how to apply, please see the research grant section of BMA website. If you have any questions about the BMA research grants, or would like to receive alerts about them, please contact Chris Wood at info.sciencegrants@bma.org.uk or telephone 020 7383 6755. © GPC News 
S

eniority

In response to concerns raised by SGPC (since 2008) SGHD is proposing to alter the SFE to allow seniority payments to be pro-rated for GPs retiring midyear.  SGPC will comment on proposed changes once produced by SGHD. © SGPC
O

ut of Hours/NHS 24
OOH quality indicators have been approved by Healthcare Improvement Scotland and a pilot scheme has now been initiated in Glasgow and Clyde and Highland.  © SGPC
G

P Training
Review of the Structure of Postgraduate Medical Training in Scotland

NES has asked the GP, Public Health and Occupational Medicine Specialty Board to set up a short life working group to report on the current 4 year GP Training programmes.  The report to include consideration of their strengths and weaknesses and whether any changes are required, particularly in relation to their impact on wider service delivery. © SGPC
S

essional GPs

Individual Prescriber Numbers for Sessional GPs
PSD has supplied SGPC with a business report for this and reported that prescriber identity was an issue across the UK. There is some suggestion that the prescriber number may be replaced by the GMC number. © SGPC
Guidance on Locum Agreements in General Practice
This BMA document has been released and can be accessed via the BMA website as a guide to both Locums and Practices in relation to things to consider when contracting a locum for work.

http://www.bma.org.uk/employmentandcontracts/employmentcontracts/sessional_gps/locumagreements.jsp
© SGPC
GP Retainers
Some NHS boards are attempting to cap the number of GP Retainer sessions in their area.  SGHD has been informed of SGPC’s initial view that the SFE and supporting circulars do not allow NHS boards to cap sessions.  A response is awaited. © SGPC
D

octors Providing Assistance At Sporting Events 
The BMA’s Board of Science has published an updated version of its resource for doctors providing assistance at sporting events, which can be accessed via the BMA website. 

The aim of this resource is to provide information for doctors who are interested in providing medical care at sporting events in a professional (whether paid or unpaid) capacity.  In particular, it emphasises the importance of a doctor contacting their medical defence organisation prior to assisting or providing care at a sporting event. This resource was first published in 2001, with an updated version in 2009.  This latest edition, published in August 2011, includes specific guidance for doctors providing medical care at the 2012 Olympic and Paralympic Games.

http://www.bma.org.uk/health_promotion_ethics/sports_exercise/doctorsportingevents.jsp 

© SGPC
Please note the LMC Office will be closed until Wed 4th January.  If anyone needs advice before then please email the medical secretaries who will respond.

douglas.colville@btopenworld.com
john.ip@glasgow-lmc.co.uk
alan.mcdevitt@btinternet.com
murray.macpherson@glasgow-lmc.co.uk
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